
MINUTES 
CITY OF WHITE SULPHUR SPRINGS, MONTANA 

PARKS ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETING 

SEPTEMBER 19, 2024  

ACTION ITEMS  
 

All:   
 Complete any “unfinished business” on the Action Items List.   
 Recruit to fill 3rd Committee seat.  

 
Jen Frazer 
 Speak with Kevin @ Triangle about installing game cameras to track pre-post usage for T-Mobile grant.  
 Speak with Golf Board about formalizing cross country skiing on the Golf Course. 

 
Kelly Huffield 

 Send Pattie cost to install rails at Joanna’s Park  
 Explore the costs to repair/replace the sign at Joanna’s Park.  
 Adopt a Spot:  Finish getting agreements signed for next year. Get binder & agreements to City, place recognition signs.  
 Work with Stacy Eaton-Menard on the basketball tourney?  

 
Pattie Berg 
 Follow up with Great West and Sheriff’s office as described below.  
 Follow up with Mayor as described below.  
 Review City Attorney’s email regarding Committee Ethics rules; update Handbook as necessary.  
 Check with Lee Zehntner on overseeing Parks employee pesticide work. 

 

 
Tour of Parks Facilities with Great West Engineering 

 
Committee members present: Jordan Kibbee for full tour; Jen Frazer joined the tour at Joanna’s Park.  
 
Others present: Kia Quinata, Kevin Angland, Great West Engineering; Rick Ellison, Ron Frisbee, Pattie 
Berg, White Sulphur Springs City Council; Rocky Vinton, Jake Gregory, City of WSS public works.  
 
The purpose of this tour was to familiarize Great West staff and other attendees with the City's parks 
and to allow Great West to complete a community park audit (see attachment A).  
 
Parks toured included Springs Park, Spike’s Happy Trails, Joanna's Park, McStravick Park, Bair Park, 
and Rader Park, Great West staff was also shown the location of the potential hospital annexation, and 
the school playground.  
 
The audit tool evaluated types of activities, accessibility, signage, safety and appearance, overall 
condition of, maintenance, current issues, and the future needs of each park.  The results of the audit 
will be included in the Master Plan.  
 

Committee Meeting:  Call to Order, Roll Call  
 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Tressa Blair at 5:10 p.m.  
 
Members present:  Tressa Blair, Jen Frazer, and Jordan Kibbee.  Kelly Huffield attended via Zoom. 
 
Also present:  Kia Quinata and Kevin Angland Great West Engineering; Pattie Berg, City Council 
Liaison. 
  



Approval of August 8, 2024 Meeting Minutes  
 
Tressa Blair reported Joni Short plans to have livestock graze in the pasture north of Spike’s Happy 
Trails. This means the northern boundary fencing needs to be safe for the public, while fencing the 
livestock out.  This also removes the related action item from the Chair’s “to do” list.  
 
On a motion made by Jen Frazer and seconded by Jordan Kibbee, the amended Minutes were 
unanimously passed. 
 

Discussion with Great West Engineering regarding the CDBG Grant/ 
Recreation Master plan process.   

 
Great West staff thanked the Committee for the parks tour.  They said that more fully understanding 
the needs and issues will help them in the master planning process.  When asked, they said they 
would summarize the audit findings and share them with the Committee. 
 
Brief discussions were held regarding:  
 Potential recreational activities, including skate parks, walking trails, cross country skiing, 

snowshoeing, soccer, the design of trails at Spike’s Happy Trails and elsewhere, and dog parks.   
o Projects included in the master plan will be determined by public feedback.   

 The types of recreational activities/sports programs offered by other organizations.  
  
CORR Report Review – Great West staff noted that the CORR report identified potential projects for 
the Master Plan.  It was also noted that those who had participated in the CORR process had not 
received a copy of the final report.  While the CORR report discussed recreational opportunities 
throughout Meagher County, the recommendations in that report focused on the 2 mile ‘donut’ 
around the City. Like the CORR report, the Master Plan will focused on the ‘donut.’ 
 
Parks Master Plan Discussion (following Great West’ outline)   
 
a. Parks Development Decision Matrix – Great West staff noted that the CORR report included a 

decision matrix to assist decision makers in whether to approve a proposal for an activity in a 
park, or a new park. When asked, Great West said they could potentially include a similar matrix in 
the Master Plan document. 
 

b. Parks Plan Outreach - It was noted that only 21 people had responded to the recent capital 
improvement plan survey.  The Committee wants the findings in the Master Plan to be based on a 
higher number of responses.  Great West will prepare a survey for the Committee’s review.   
 

c. Parks Committee More Involved - Parks Committee members will meet with various organizations 
and community groups and solicit feedback.  Potential meeting sites listed included the Senior 
Center, the Youth Center, the school, and possibly Boy and Girl Scout organizations.  The CORR 
working group was mentioned as a possible group.  Kevin Angland suggested, when meeting with 
younger kids, to have them draw their “dream park”.    

 
A town hall type meeting similar to that used to kick off the CORR process was also discussed.  
That would involve sending postcards to a variety of users and user groups and inviting them to a 
meeting where they could learn about our current parks assets and about the master planning 
process, and are then asked to complete the survey. 
  

  



 
d. Timeline –  
 

1. Great West will draft the survey and send it to the Committee by the last week of September. 
2. The Parks Committee will establish an outreach plan, possibly at the same time it reviews the 

draft survey.  
3. Great West will begin to write the sections of the Master Plan which describe the City’s 

demographic and geographic characteristics.   
4. Final report – This is dependent on the time it takes to collect and process the public feedback, 

but it should be done by the end of the current fiscal year (6/30/25).  
 

e. What materials are needed from Great West - The immediate need is to see a draft survey.  It was 
noted that Jen Frazer is able to prepare maps as needed.  
 

f. Examples materials from previous projects –   Great West staff shared copies of a draft Trails 
Master Plan for the City of Glendive Montana, and samples of surveys conducted for other master 
planning processes. Great West was asked to make sure that the reports meet accessibility 
requirements.  
 

g. Photos for Parks Plan – Great West staff asked for pictures of all of our parks. At Jerry Grebenc’s 
request, Liaison Berg contacted the Sheriff's Department, and they agreed to take drone photos of 
each Park.  Great West asked that these be taken from far enough off the ground that you can 
visualize the entire park area. Liaison Berg will coordinate the drone work with the Sheriff's 
Department. 
 

h. Challenges/Concerns/Questions -   When asked, Committee members expressed the following 
challenges / concerns / questions  

 
 A proposed sign program had been sent to City but the Committee had not heard whether it 

had been or will be adopted.  Great West requested a copy this sign plan. Liaison Berg will send 
it. 

 Since 2020, the Committee has been aware of issues/challenges with landownership/property 
lines at Spike’s, McStravick, Rader and, most recently, Bair parks.  It's important to clarify 
property boundaries and property ownership. It was suggested that a T-post could be placed 
which marks the city's south boundary at Rader Park. 

 Water issues - These will likely limit the places where trails can be developed at Spike’s Happy 
Trails.  Hopefully, the puddling at Bair and Springs parks will be fixed when the renovations 
happen in November of this year. 

 Walking trails – Assuming the public process identifies an interest in a walking trail, there may 
be a need to negotiate walking easements and interlocal agreements to provide for a 
continuous trail. It was also recognized that not every street in the city has sidewalks, which 
may be a challenge when identifying the path of any walking trail. 
  

There being no further discussion, Great West staff left the meeting. 
 

Race for this Place Update  
 
Kelly Huffield reported that a check in the amount of $19,300, which is the amount of Race for This 
Place proceeds, is ready to go to the City. Liaison Berg will ask to have a presentation placed on the 
October 15, 2024 City Council agenda. .  



 
Liaison Report  

 
See Attachment B.  Liaison Berg encouraged Committee members to contact her with any questions, 
but wanted to let the Committee know that she had just learned that the money raised for parks work 
from the Race for this Place, the Lions, and the T-Mobile grant qualified as matching funds for the 
HB355 grant.  This means it will not be necessary to capital project funds to match that grant, leaving 
about $11,000 in that account for future projects.   
 

Adjournment and set next meeting date 

 
A meeting was scheduled for October 1, 2024 at 5:00 p.m. This assumes Great West has sent a draft 
survey.  If not, the next meeting will be held no later than October 24. 
 
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 6:45 p.m. 



Attachment A 
Community Park Audit Tool 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Attachment B 
Parks Advisory Committee Liaison Report 

August – September 2024 
 

FY24-25 Budget  
 

 See last page for complete budget from all sources.  
 In the General fund, Parks took a bit of a hit but this is mostly related to the passing of our parks 

employee.  They don’t plan to refill that position until next year.   
 In the Capital Projects fund, $15,000 was transferred to a separate account, to assist in the purchase of 

an animal control/parks truck.  The Mayor and Ron Coleman are going to attend a state 
auction.  Looking at trucks which will be less than $10,000.  Any excess funds can be returned to parks. 

 There is a plan to get Bair Park, Springs Park, McStravick ADA Access, a vaulted toilet at Radar.  
 

Grants Updates: 
 
HB355  
 Commerce Department approved playground work and vaulted toilet.  Toilet may not be installed until 

next summer (which is also the next FY) 

 Spending/grant requirements  
 When do you expect we will have notice of the grant award(s)? 

According to the MDOC HB355 website, the grant award will be announced approximately 45 days after the 
submittal of the application(s) 

 Since one of the requirements is that all work must be under contract by 12/30/24, does that also mean that 
all work completed under this grant requires a signed contract (in addition to the invoices) to receive a 
reimbursement?   
Grantees may submit reimbursement requests for project expenses to Commerce once they have satisfied 
the conditions established by Section 12 of HB 355 and signed a contract with Commerce. Grant recipients 
must satisfy the conditions required by Section 12 of HB 355 before signing a contract with Commerce. 
Commerce will provide applicants with additional information on submitting reimbursements in its HB 355 
contracts. 

 Can the City enter contracts before it has received official notice of the grant award?  
Expenses incurred before application submission are not eligible for reimbursement.  However, local money 
spent before application submission could be used to fulfill the local cash match requirement for the total 
project cost, provided that it was expended after June 13, 2023, the date on which HB 355 became law. 
https://commerce.mt.gov/Infrastructure-Planning/State-Local-Infrastructure-Partnership-Act 

 All projects must be under contract by 12/30/24, which should not be a problem, since we want our work 
to be done this fall.   Money must be spent by 2027. 

 On 9/18/24: 
 I learned that the funds contributed by the Race, Lions, T-Mobile are matching funds for HB355.  So, we 

are WAY over matched on the category of Parks projects, and we don’t need to use capital project funds 
for the 25% match!  

 Decision was made to spend HB355 funds for parks as follows:  
 Springs: $20,680 
 Radar Toilet: $23,750 
 McStravick ADA access: $3,065. 

 
Total for Parks:  $47,495.  As a reminder, the strategic plan had asked for about $30,000.  Total HB355 funds 
spent:      
 

HB355 Allocation  $           111,855 
SCADA $             64,361 
Parks $             47,495 

 
  

https://commerce.mt.gov/Infrastructure-Planning/State-Local-Infrastructure-Partnership-Act


CDBG 
 We are meeting with GW on the 19th.  The Mayor signed a task order for this project (it’s in the FYI folder).   
 Drones – At GW’s suggestion, I have asked the SO if they would be willing to do some drone shots of our 

parks.  They have agreed, and are ready, when we tell them where and when.  
 
T-Mobile 
 Equipment – Shipment date is November 8, 2024.  This means we will need to ‘pivot’ our plan for a 

Haunted Halloween grand opening.  
 Steve Burgener has said he can install in snow.   
 

Project Notes 
Bair Park –  
 Bump track has been ‘decommissioned’.  I don’ know what happened to the extra dirt, if there was any.  
 Proceeding with plan to dismantle wooden structure, redesign footprint and recycle/reuse playground 

equipment.  
 Work to be done in November, in conjunction with work at Springs Park. 
 
Springs Park –  
 
 ADA access from parking lot to Rotary Shelter - With the help of the State DOT, this has or soon will be 

completed.  (A little ‘bartering’ took place.)  
 Concrete walkway from Rotary Shelter to playground– Plan is to get this done before the snow flies so it 

has time to cure.   Bergan brothers have bid.  $1,700.   To meet HB355 requirements, we may need to 
request 2 more direct solicitation bids. 

 
McStravick Park -   
 
 Plan is to place accessible parking spot on NW corner of court and, at same time, create the accessible path 

to the court itself.  Mayor is getting bids.  
 



 

 
 
Capital Project Fund: 

 

 
 

 


